
Fragile countries risk being ‘stuck in
a cycle of conflict and climate
disaster,’ Security Council told

Climate change – and the shortages of water and food that come from it – is
becoming increasingly linked to conflict, a senior United Nations official
told the Security Council on Wednesday, warning that countries most
vulnerable to drought and crop failure are also most vulnerable to conflict
and fragility.

“Climate change is inextricably linked to some of the most pressing security
challenges of our time,” said Deputy Secretary-General Amina Mohammed during
a debate intended to deepen understanding of climate-related security risks.

“Fragile countries are in danger of becoming stuck in a cycle of conflict and
climate disaster. Where resilience is eroded, communities may be displaced
and exposed to exploitation,” she added.

Ms. Mohammed is just back from her trip to Africa’s Lake Chad Basin with
Margot Wallström, Minister for Foreign Affairs of Sweden, which chaired
today’s Council meeting.

Where resilience is eroded, communities may be displaced and
exposed to exploitation – Deputy Secretary-General

The region is “experiencing a crisis brought on by a combination of
political, socio-economic, humanitarian and environmental factors,” Ms.
Mohammed explained.

She noted that the drastic shrinking of Lake Chad by more than 90 per cent
since the 1960s has led to environmental degradation, socio-economic
marginalization and insecurity affecting 45 million people.

Exacerbated competition over scant resources and the vicious cycle of risk
and vulnerability have decreased the resilience of populations to cope with
humanitarian crises. Declining economic activity and agricultural loss have
led to a lack of employment opportunities across the region.

The resulting socio-economic marginalization, she said, has exposed
populations, in particular the young, to the risk of violent extremism and
provided breeding ground for recruitment by groups such as Boko Haram.
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Deputy Secretary-General Amina Mohammed briefs the Security Council meeting
on understanding and addressing climate-related security risks.

The Boko Haram insurgency in north-east Nigeria and neighbouring countries of
Cameroon, Chad and Niger, has left over 10 million people displaced and
resulted in massive destruction of basic infrastructure, health and
educational facilities, commercial buildings, private houses and agricultural
assets.

“The multidimensional nature of this crisis underlines the complex
relationship between climate change and conflict,” she stressed.

“We must understand climate change as one issue in a web of factors that can
lead to conflict. Within this web, climate change acts as a threat
multiplier, applying additional stress on prevailing political, social and
economic pressure points,” she added.

The Deputy Secretary-General said that over the last 18 months, the Security
Council has also recognized the adverse effects of climate change on
stability in other geographical areas, including West Africa, the Sahel and
the Horn of Africa.

The UN system is increasing climate-related security risk assessments and
management strategies, she noted.

For example, the Secretary General’s forthcoming report on the UN Office for
West Africa and the Sahel will report on recent developments involving the
climate-security nexus in the region. The recalibrated UN Integrated Strategy
for the Sahel is similarly climate-oriented, she said.

Ms. Mohammed also emphasized the importance of supporting programmes that
place women and Youth at the heart of efforts.



“Desertification means women must travel larger distances to fetch water and
food, forcing them to miss out on education and economic opportunities in the
long term. Youth without jobs will take alternate route to terrorism,” she
said.

In conclusion, she warned that climate change is moving faster than
responses, urging the Security Council to do its part to help humankind keep
pace.
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Also addressing the Council was Hassan Janabi, Iraq’s Minister of Water
Resources, who said that major river basins in Iraq and the rest of the
region are subject to the greatest ever threat, resulting from climate
change, as well as competition for shared water resources.

He said the absence of implementable bilateral and multilateral agreements or
regional frameworks for the equitable use of shared water is contributing to
potential conflicts that could and should be avoided. 

Iraq fully supports diplomatic means to solve water scarcity issues,
including through “water diplomacy” and similar initiatives intending to
maintain the security of the planet with a view to creating an environment of
trust and cooperation, he added.

Hindou Ibrahim, International Indigenous People Forum on Climate Change, said
that the Security Council must address climate change as a security risk. 

She said that in the Sahel, where 90 per cent of the economy relies on
agriculture and pastoralism, a heat wave and drought has the potential to
immediately hurt the economy and the people.
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At the regional level, she added, climate change contributes to reinforcing
terrorist groups as they take advantage of poverty to recruit the youngest
and most fragile.

Sweden’s Foreign Minister Margot Wallstrom chaired the debate.

World Population Day: ‘A matter of
human rights’ says UN

Family planning was affirmed to be a human right 50 years ago, leading to
what would become the annual observation of World Population Day, which
focuses attention on the impact the number of children born, has on the
world.

In her message for the Day, UNFPA Executive Director Natalia Kanem took that
a step further, saying: “Family planning is not only a matter of human
rights; it is also central to women’s empowerment, reducing poverty and
achieving sustainable development.”

Yet, in developing regions, the UNFPA chief pointed out that some 214 million
women still lack safe and effective family planning, for reasons ranging from
lack of information or services, to lack of support from their partners or
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communities.

“This threatens their ability to build a better future for themselves, their
families and their communities,” she explained.

The Day was inspired by public interest generated by one particular date of
huge significance. The UN estimated that it was 11 July, 1987, which the
world’s population reached five billion people. 

UNFPA supports family planning in developing countries by ensuring a reliable
supply of a full range of modern contraceptives, strengthening national
health systems and promoting gender equality.

“UNFPA is fully committed to continuing to support countries’ efforts to
uphold the right of individuals, especially women, to plan a family,” Ms.
Kanem continued. “We are striving to end all unmet need for voluntary family
planning in developing countries, by 2030.”

“But, we cannot do this alone,” underscored the Executive Director, outlining
the need for governments, parliamentarians, the private sector and civil
society to join forces to make it happen.”

As a first step, she suggested that for a mere 20 cents per person annually,
developed countries could close the global family planning funding gap, which
Ms. Kanem said would be “a strategic and doable investment in the world’s
future.”

Health conditions for citizens of
Yemen’s key port city ‘remain
critical’ says UN agency

Even before the escalation of conflict in Hudaydah, conditions in Yemen’s
port city were some of “the most dire in the country,” according to the
United Nations health agency on Tuesday.

The World Health Organization (WHO) said that Hudaydah had registered the
highest incidences of suspected cholera cases of any city; around 14 per cent
of those reported nationwide since the start of the crippling epidemic, in
April 2017.

In addition to that highly infectious disease, there have been 209 suspected
cases of diphtheria and 252 of measles.

“The intensification of fighting in Hudaydah endangered not only those
directly affected but also the 70 per cent of the population who depended on
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vital supplies, including health-care supplies, that flowed through Hudaydah
port, WHO’s Tarik Jašarević told journalists in Geneva on Tuesday.

“The port constituted a lifeline not only for the city but for all the
northern governorates,” he added.

Although fighting has decreased and the port remains operational, from 13
June to 7 July a total of 328 injured and 46 deaths were recorded there,
according to local health facilities.

Already plagued with one of the highest malnutrition rates in the country, at
just over 25 per cent, Mr. Jašarević said that “the current surge in fighting
will likely further exacerbate the situation.”

The port remains open and the city has seven fully-functioning therapeutic
feeding centers, with seven others in neighbouring governorates, he updated.

For now, the port remains open and Hudaydah can be reached through a narrow
passage with many checkpoints, but no blockade, he said.

The WHO spokesperson said its main pillar of operation are trauma care,
cholera, malnutrition, and continuity of care.

Speaking for the International Organization for Migration (IOM), Joel Millman
told journalists in Geneva that agency had received a “generous contribution
from Kuwait of $10 million, earmarked for humanitarian assistance in Yemen.”

He added that IOM’s overall request for Yemen was $96.2 million, while the
appeal for the entire humanitarian community’s Humanitarian Response Plan,
was for nearly $3 billion.

Turning to the humanitarian situation on the ground, Mr. Millman said that as
the war enters its third year, half the country’s population is living in
areas directly affected by the conflict, and more than two thirds of the
population – would require humanitarian aid during 2018.

Nearly 90 per cent of all internally displaced persons (IDPs) have been
displaced for at least one year or more, including 69 per cent who have been
displaced for more than two years.

“The protracted nature of the displacement is straining IDPs and host
communities’ abilities to cope,” he said. 

A further one million IDPs had returned to their areas of origin but remained
in dire need of aid. IOM called on all parties in the conflict “to respect
international humanitarian law and not to target any civilians, including
migrants.”
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Security Council hails ‘historic and
significant’ joint peace declaration
by Ethiopia and Eritrea

The United Nations Security Council on Tuesday described the Joint
Declaration, signed by the leaders of Eritrea and Ethiopia, as “a historic
and significant” move with “far-reaching consequences” for the whole Horn of
Africa region and beyond.

The Joint Declaration of Peace and Friendship signed on Monday by Eritrean
President, Isaias Afwerki, and the Prime Minister of Ethiopia, Abiy Ahmed,
signals the resumption of diplomatic ties for the first time in two decades,
and opens a “new chapter of cooperation and partnership,” said the statement
issued on behalf of the 15 Council members.

Among the measures agreed by the two men during the historic meeting in the
Eritrean capital, Asmara, were the restoration of flights, the opening of
embassies, and for Ethiopia to use port facilities in Eritrea, according to
news reports. A block on telecommunications was also lifted, allowing
families divided following a war across the disputed border between the
countries, which left thousands dead, to telephone each other.

The UN is ready to do whatever the two parties ask us to do — UN
chief António Guterres

The Council “recognized the call in the Joint Declaration for solidarity and
support, and encouraged all actors to offer their support to the peace
process”, said the statement, adding that members “stand ready to support
Eritrea and Ethiopia in their implementation of the Joint Declaration”.

Council members also took note of the Secretary-General’s offer to support
the process. On Monday, UN chief António Guterres told journalists in the
Ethiopian capital, where he was attending the second annual UN-African Union
conference, that the “recent evolution” of relations in the past few weeks
was “a very important signal of hope, not only for these two countries, not
only for Africa, but for the whole world”.

“The UN is ready to do whatever the two parties ask us to do…The UN will be
entirely at their disposal to do whatever is necessary to facilitate the
success of what needs to be done,” added Mr. Guterres.

Abiy Ahmed became Prime Minister of Ethiopia only in February, following the
resignation of his predecessor, and is the first leader to hail from the
majority Oromo ethnic group.

Since taking office, he has implemented a large number of political reforms,
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and previously served in Government as Minister for Science and Technology.

Achieving targets on energy helps meet
other Global Goals, UN forum told

Energy is central to nearly every major challenge and opportunity the world
faces today, including poverty eradication, gender equality, adaptation to
climate change, food security, health, education, sustainable cities, jobs
and transport, speakers told a key United Nations forum on sustainable
development on Tuesday.

“We believe that what we need going forward is to strengthen ambition,
strengthen action and strengthen cooperation,” said Adnan Amin, Director-
General of the International Renewable Energy Agency, on the second day of
the UN High-level Political Forum on Sustainable Development (HLPF).

The Forum, which will run through 18 July, aims to examine progress already
made by dozens of countries towards the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs)
– adopted by 193 Member States in 2015 – and discuss the remaining challenges
and the best way forward.

Mr. Amin moderated an afternoon session that focused on Goal 7 – ensuring
access to affordable, reliable, sustainable and modern energy for all,
highlighting how the increasing use of sustainable energy has become a
tangible reality in many countries, including Portugal, where the whole
country can now be powered through renewable resources.

The Forum featured a statistical presentation by the UN Department of
Economic and Social Affairs (DESA), whose representative said that despite
improved access to electricity globally, nearly one billion people continue
to live without electricity while about 3 billion people lack access to
clean-cooking solutions and are exposed to dangerous levels of indoor air
pollution.

Panellists discussed how achieving SDG 7 will galvanize actions to meet the
Paris Agreement on climate change, and how women are disproportionately
affected by indoor air pollution caused by the use of fuels such as coal and
wood indoors.

The Forum meets annually under the auspices of the UN Economic and Social
Council, ECOSOC, including a three-day ministerial segment, and is due to
meet once every four years at the level of Heads of State and Government,
under the auspices of the UN General Assembly.

Under the theme “Transformation towards sustainable and resilient societies”,
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this year’s Forum focuses on six of the 17 goals:

Goal 6: To ensure availability and sustainable management of water and
sanitation for all.

Goal 7: To provide access to affordable, reliable, sustainable and modern
energy for all.

Goal 11: To make cities and human settlements inclusive, safe, resilient and
sustainable.

Goal 12: To ensure sustainable consumption and production patterns.

Goal 15. To protect, restore and promote sustainable use of terrestrial
ecosystems, sustainably manage forests, combat desertification, and halt and
reverse land degradation and biodiversity loss.

Goal 17. To strengthen the means of implementation and revitalize the Global
Partnership for Sustainable Development, that will be considered each year.


